                             CROFT PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING

HELD AT 7.30 PM ON TUESDAY 18 JULY 2017
AT THE CROFT VILLAGE MEMORIAL HALL, MUSTARD LANE, CROFT


Present:
  Councillor   Cummerson (Chair) 
Councillors, Allen MBE, Partington, Thewsey.

Part 1 
2018/73
Chairman for the meeting.
Resolved
Councillor Cummerson to Chair the meeting.

2018/74
Code of Conduct – Declarations of Interest.
There were no declarations.


2018/75
Apologies.
Councillor Griffiths.
Councillor Bland MBE had emailed his apologies during the afternoon of the meeting, but the message had not been received until after the meeting.


2018/76
Minutes of the meeting held on 20th June 2017.
Resolved
approved.


2018/77
Matters arising  - 2018/55 CYAC meeting.
The Clerk reported that contact had been made with CYAC. 
CYAC are trying to find a date when its Committee Members and the Youth Base are available for the meeting. CYAC will let the Parish Council know when those matters are resolved.

2018/78 
Matters arising  - 2018/56 Hedges on Mustard Lane.
The Clerk reported that he had made contact with the landowner who had arranged for the hedges to be cut.
The Clerk had visited the landowner to express thanks for the prompt action.


2018/79
Matters arising  - 2018/64 Speeding on Warrington Road.
The Clerk contacted the Police who advised they would be undertaking a speed monitoring exercise in the near future.


2018/80
Parkside.
Councillor Allen reported on the proposed development of Parkside and the potentially serious implications that would have for the Parish.
The proposal by Langtree for development of this green belt site could have detrimental effects for the Parish.
The proposal involves the building of warehousing / industrial units and seeks to justify the green belt incursion by the prospect of creating jobs.
Some of the proposed road modifications could result in traffic volume increases around the Parish.
The Clerk was asked to contact Warrington BC for their views on the road proposals.


2018/81
Cheshire Constabulary.
There was little to report other than a speed monitoring exercise has been undertaken and the results will be shared with the Parish Council in due course.


2018/82
Correspondence.
Noted.
Warrington BC had addressed the advertising incident on Warrington Road.
In respect of the gullies on Spring Lane, Warrington BC had reported that they are satisfactory and that the situation will be monitored.


2018/83
Toilets in the Playing Field.
Members considered the Clerk’s report which set out factors influencing public toilet usage (for instance cleanliness, attendant on site and being well lit) and which provided indicative costs for replacing or refurbishing the toilets.
The capital costs of a new single toilet unit could vary between £45,000 and £70,000 plus ongoing maintenance costs.
Before any investment decision can be made the need to provide the toilets would have to be established, but there are no reliable statistics to show the usage of the Playing Field toilets.
In an effort to obtain some feedback on how the facilities would be missed
Resolved
that with the exception of the toilet for people with a physical disability, the toilets should be locked for the foreseeable future and the Clerk to report to the Council on feedback received.


2018/84
Playing Field Toilets and the Croft Carnival.
It was remarked that attendees of the Carnival had made comments about the lack of sufficient toilet facilities.
The Clerk was asked to advise the Carnival Committee that additional toilet facilities are needed for future Carnivals.

2018/85
Assignment of lease to land at the Playing Field granted to British Gas PLC.
Resolved
that, subject to approval by Fields in Trust and satisfactory scrutiny by a solicitor the assignment be granted. 
Resolved
the Chairman and Clerk granted delegated authority to progress this matter up to and including final approval of the assignment.

2018/86
Traffic Matters -  Heath Lane / Lord Street.
Borough Councillor Grime advised that following representation from residents and indications that the Borough Council may be able to fund a traffic scheme if the scheme had public support, she and other Borough Councillors had organised a petition about the Heath Lane / Lord Street junction.
Parish Councillors welcomed the initiative but felt that, if the Borough Council had funds available for highway management issues, there could be other higher priority work that could be considered. 


2018/87
Traffic Matters – Traffic Survey.
The Clerk had contacted Warrington BC and asked for traffic survey data relating to the impact of the recent and proposed major traffic works at Birchwood.
The Borough Council had replied that the extent of the survey did not reach as far as areas within Croft Parish.


2018/88
Traffic Survey – Smithy Lane / Smithy Brow.
Results of a recent survey had been provided by Warrington Borough Council.
The results were noted.


2018/89
Birchwood Railway Station.
Councillors discussed the issues facing commuters when Birchwood Station is not fully manned. These issues include lack of access to the lift, which affects particularly the disabled, people with mobility problems and parents with young children.
When the ticket office is locked, passengers who have purchased tickets online have no access to the ticket machine.
Resolved
that the Clerk write to Northern Rail highlighting these issues.

2018/90
Evening Bus Service through Croft.
Members discussed the problems for residents associated with the lack of an evening bus service through the Parish.
Resolved 
that the Clerk write to the Chair of Warrington Transport highlighting the issues.


2018/91
Financial Reports to end of June 2017.
Members received the budget monitoring statements, the bank reconciliations, the summary bank statements and the schedule of creditor payments, standing at £5,116.51 for the month of May.
Resolved
that the financial statements and the creditor schedule totalling £5,116.51 be approved.


2018/92
Warrington Borough Council – Local Development Plan.
A resident advised that the consultation period for the proposed plan commenced on the 18th July and will close on the 12th September.
Borough Councillor Grime reported that within the green belt in Croft Parish the proposal is that sixty new dwellings should be built within the twenty year timeframe of the Plan. Three hundred dwellings are proposed for Culcheth & Glazebury Parish and ninety for Winwick Parish.
The consultation will include drop-in sessions at Winwick Centre on Thursday, 20th July and at Culcheth on 17th August.

Resolved
the Parish Council believes that the green belt should be protected and objects to any development within it. Brown Field sites should be fully utilised. 

2018/93
Public Benches.
A resident asked if the bench at the Cross Lane / Warrington Road junction could be relocated.
It was agreed that, if a suitable site could be found on Heath Lane, near the Plough Inn, it could be moved there.
Councillor Allen offered to advise the Clerk of a suitable location.

2018/94
Office accommodation.
It was suggested that the Clerk’s office could be re-located to Culcheth Library.
This proposal was rejected.


2018/95
Summer Recess.
The next meeting of the Parish Council will be on Tuesday, September 19th.
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